
September 3, 2024

The Honorable Gavin Newsom
1021 O St, Suite 9000
Sacramento, CA 95814

Re: SB 675 (Limón) – Request for Signature



Dear Governor Newsom,

On behalf of the 55 undersigned climate, agricultural, wildfire prevention, conservation,
and public health organizations, we write to request your signature on Senate Bill 675
(Limón), which will better integrate prescribed grazing into some of the state’s existing
wildfire prevention and resilience programs and plans.

Wildfires and their secondary impacts from smoke, landslides, and flooding pose a
growing threat to the health and safety of our communities. Wildfire smoke has also
become the second largest source of greenhouse gas emissions in the state in recent
years.1 To stop this vicious climate/wildfire cycle, the state must advance the full range
of strategies available to create more fire resilient landscapes.

Prescribed grazing2 is a nature-based wildfire mitigation tactic with co-benefits
including improved invasive species management, native plant and habitat restoration,
carbon sequestration, and the production of local food and fiber.3,4 Prescribed grazing
complements other fuel reduction activities by reducing fine fuels and ladder fuels
before prescribed burns, maintaining reduced fuel loads after fuel treatments, and/or
being implemented in areas where other fuel treatments are considered too costly,
dangerous, or inappropriate for the ecosystem.

We applaud your administration’s inclusion of prescribed grazing in the Wildfire Risk
Reduction section and Grasslands section of the recently released Nature-Based
Solutions Climate Targets.5 However, state-level guidance and strategies to scale

5 California’s Nature-Based Solutions Climate Targets (2024). Available at:
https://resources.ca.gov/-/media/CNRA-Website/Files/Initiatives/Expanding-Nature-Based-Soluti
ons/Californias-NBS-Climate-Targets-2024.pdf

4 Cattle grazing reduces fuel and leads to more manageable fire behavior (Ratfliff et al, 2022).
Available at: https://doi.org/10.3733/ca.2022a0011.

3 Understanding Working Rangelands: The Benefits of Livestock Grazing California’s Annual
Grasslands (Berry et al, 2015). Available at: https://anrcatalog.ucanr.edu/pdf/8517.pdf

2 Public Resources Code Section 4004.5 defines prescribed grazing as “the lawful application of
a specific kind of livestock at a determined season, duration, and intensity to accomplish
defined vegetation or conservation goals.”

1 Up in smoke: California's greenhouse gas reductions could be wiped out by 2020 wildfires
(Jerrett et al, 2022). Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.119888

https://resources.ca.gov/-/media/CNRA-Website/Files/Initiatives/Expanding-Nature-Based-Solutions/Californias-NBS-Climate-Targets-2024.pdf
https://resources.ca.gov/-/media/CNRA-Website/Files/Initiatives/Expanding-Nature-Based-Solutions/Californias-NBS-Climate-Targets-2024.pdf
https://doi.org/10.3733/ca.2022a0011
https://anrcatalog.ucanr.edu/pdf/8517.pdf
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.119888


prescribed grazing to achieve those targets has been limited within existing state
wildfire prevention and resilience programs and planning processes. SB 675 would
address this gap in three ways.

First, the bill requires the Board of Forestry and Fire Protection’s Range Management
Advisory Committee (RMAC), in consultation with the Department of Fish and Wildlife,
UC Cooperative Extension experts, and fire ecologists, to develop guidance for the
growing number of cities, counties, fire safe councils, and homeowners associations
who are interested in using prescribed grazing as a wildfire risk reduction tool. This
guidance will provide these local and regional entities, many of which have never
managed prescribed grazing projects before, with best management practices for
planning, community engagement, implementation, and monitoring prescribed
grazing to reduce wildfire risk and improve ecological outcomes.

Second, the bill encourages CalFire and the Department of Conservation to consider
and incorporate the aforementioned guidance into their respective Fire Prevention
Grants Program and Regional Forest and Fire Capacity Grant Program, both of which
have funded prescribed grazing projects. The bill also clarifies that the installation of
fencing and watering improvements, which can significantly lower the cost of
prescribed grazing and make it more economically sustainable, may be included in
prescribed grazing projects funded by the Fire Prevention Grants Program.

Third, the bill directs the State Wildfire and Forest Resilience Task Force, in consultation
with the RMAC, to develop a strategic plan by 2025 for expanding the use of
prescribed grazing, with a focus on reducing wildfire risk in and near fire-threatened
communities, and to consider incorporating prescribed grazing in the Task Force’s
update to its Wildfire and Forest Resilience Action Plan in 2026.

We must use every tool in the toolbox to reduce wildfire risk and steward California’s
diverse ecosystems. Senate Bill 675 would make meaningful steps to advance one of
those tools through existing state bodies, programs, and planning processes. We
respectfully request your signature of Senate Bill 675.

Sincerely,



Brian Shobe
Policy Director
California Climate &
Agriculture Network (Bill
Sponsor)
brian@calclimateag.org

Karen Sweet
President
Alameda County Resource
Conservation District
ksweet@cattlemen.net

Dylan Jay Boeken
Shepherd
Boek House Hearth &
Husbandry
dylanboeken@gmail.com

Michael Miiller
Director of Government
Affairs
California Association of
Winegrape Growers
michael@cawg.org

Laetitia Benador
Senior Policy Advocate
California Certified
Organic Farmers
lbenador@ccof.org

Beth Smoker
Policy Director
California Food & Farming
Network
bsmoker@caff.org

Doug Johnson
Executive Director
California Invasive Plant
Council
dwjohnson@cal-ipc.org

Jean-Philippe "JP" Marie
President
California Native
Grasslands Association
jpmarie@ucdavis.edu

Scarlett Russell
Programs Coordinator
California Nurses for
Environmental Health &
Justice
srussell@calnursesforehj.org

Karen Sweet
Executive Director
California Rangeland
Conservation Coalition
ksweet@cattlemen.net

Michael Evenson
Legislative Director
California State Grange
evenson@igc.org

Andrée Soares
President
California Wool Growers
Association
asoares@sbcglobal.net

Torri Estrada
Executive Director &
Director of Policy
Carbon Cycle Institute
testrada@carboncycle.org

Lucas Zucker
Co-Executive Director
Central Coast Alliance
United for a Sustainable
Economy
lucas@causenow.org

Ken Owen
Executive Director
Channel Islands
Restoration
ken@cirweb.org

Carla Rosin
Farmers Market Manager
City of Santa Monica
carla.a.rosin@gmail.com

Sigrid Wright
Executive Director
Community Environmental
Council
swright@cecmail.org

Jamie Fanous
Policy Director
Community Alliance with
Family Farmers
jamie@caff.org
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Stuart B. Weiss
Chief Scientist
Creekside Center for Earth
Observation
stu@creeksidescience.com

Jack Anderson
Owner
Cuyama Lamb
Jack@cuyamalamb.com

Erich Pfuehler
Chief of Government &
Legislative Affairs
East Bay Regional Park
District
epfuehler@ebparks.org

Anna Hopkins
Executive Director
Farm2People
anna@farm2people.org

Navit Reid
Project Manager, Major
Grants
Fibershed
navit@fibershed.org

Marie Hoff
Owner/Operator
Full Circle Wool
capellagrazing@gmail.co
m

Mason Flink
Soil Advocate
Kiss the Ground
masonflink@gmail.com

Larry Ford
Principal
LD Ford Consultants in
Rangeland Conservation
Science
ldfordrangeland@icloud.c
om

Tristan Brenner
Stewardship Program
Manager
Marin Agricultural Land
Trust
tbrenner@malt.org

Ana M. Ruiz
General Manager
Midpeninsula Regional
Open Space District
jhugg@openspace.org

Joe & Julie Morris
Owners
T.O. Cattle Company /
Morris Grassfed Beef
joe@morrisgrassfed.com

Kim Konte
Founder
Non-Toxic Neigborhoods
kim@nontoxicneighborhoo
ds.org

Jerry Rivers
Environmental Scientist
North American Climate,
Conservation &
Environment (NACCE)
jerry.rivers13@yahoo.com

Stephanie Moreno
Executive Director
North Santa Clara
Resource Conservation
District
smoreno@gcrcd.org

Dave Henson
Executive Director
Occidental Arts and
Ecology Center
dhenson@oaec.org

Christopher Danch
Executive Director
Ojai Valley Fire Safe
Council
chris@firesafeojai.org

Margaret Reeves
Senior Scientist
Pesticide Action Network
mreeves@panna.org

Bonnie Eyestone
Interim Working Lands
Director
Point Blue Conservation
Science
beyestone@pointblue.org

Ann Baldridge
Executive Director
Resource Conservation
District of Greater San
Diego County
ag@rcdsandiego.org
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Gopal Shanker
President
Récolte Energy
gopal@recolteenergy.com

Michael Dimock
Executive Director
Roots of Change
michael@rootsofchange.o
rg

Deborah Leone
Chief Executive Officer
San Diego Prescribed
Grazing Task Force
deborahleone@gmail.com

Paul Van Leer
President
Santa Barbara County Fire
Safe Council
paulnlvranch@earthlink.ne
t

Cole Bush
Founder & Director
Shepherdess Land &
Livestock &
Grazing School of the West
bcb@shepherdesslandl.co

Jasmine Leong
Farmers’ Market Manager
Sustainable Economic
Enterprises of Los Angeles
marie-alise@see-la.org

Jaide Whitman
Executive Director
Taft Gardens & Nature
Preserve
taftgardens@gmail.com

Russell Chamberlin
Owner
Ted Chamberlin Ranch
chamberlinrussell@gmail.c
om

Baani Behniwal
Natural Sequestration
Initiative Manager
The Climate Center
baani@theclimatecenter.o
rg

Landon Peppel
Deputy Director
The Wildlands
Conservancy
landon.p@wildlandsconser
vancy.org

Wendy Millet
Director
TomKat Ranch
wendy@tomkatranch.org

Guido Frosini
Ecological Grazier
True Grass Farms
truegrassfarms@live.com

Lynn Garric
Chair
Upper Mark West Fire Safe
Council
umwfsc@markwestwatersh
ed.org

Michael Leicht
Owner
Ventura Brush Goats
brushgoatquote@gmail.co
m

Rob Rutherford
Owner & Professor Emeritus
Cal Poly SLO
Whole Options LLC
robtrutherford@gmail.com

Jo Ann Baumgartner
Executive Director
Wild Farm Alliance
joannb@wildfarmalliance.
org

Sarah Keiser
Chief Executive Officer
Wild Oat Hollow
sarah.keiser@wildoathollo
w.com

Noelle Cremers
Director, Environmental &
Regulatory Affairs
Wine Institute
ncremers@wineinstitute.or
g
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